REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 4th January 2021 via Zoom

Present - Councillors D Hale (Chair), D Rushbrook, M Edge, S Pittam, T Davey, P Bagshaw, R Jenkins, C Mutten, T Rednall, C Willimott and the Parish Clerk C Dickson. CCllr B Iles, DCllr G Nurden and 7 members of the public were in attendance.  The Council meeting commenced at 7.30 pm.

1-01) Apologies for Absence

Cllr Holt (work).
2-01) Declarations of Interest on the Agenda

Cllr Mutten: item 9b, permissive path landowner.
3-01)  Minutes of Previous Meetings
The minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on the 7th December 2020 were approved, with 3 abstentions, to be a true record.  The minutes will be signed by Cllr Hale as Chair of the meeting.
4-01)  Matters Arising

The Clerk has yet to send out the grass tenders or deliver the new speed sensor bracket to Cllr Pittam.
The Clerk has requested information from BDC about moving the bin at the Ferry but has yet to receive a reply.
Public Participation
County Councillor Brian Iles: the County is back at work today. It has been difficult over last couple of weeks to get in touch with NCC employees and get issues resolved promptly. However the County has done well in difficult circumstances.

2 parcels of land in this area the County are selling are finally going through. 
NCC opted to leave the decision to open or close up to each school.

A member of the public commented on the lack of systematic cleaning of the grips.  Cllr Iles has spoken to Paul Sellick and there have been some issues with who owns the location of the grips - private ownership, NCC land or Highways England.  Cllr Hale reported that the grips in Reedham have not been cleared at all this year.  CCllr Iles will speak to Highways.
District Councillor Grant Nurden:  I trust that everyone had a peaceful Christmas and continued to abide by the tier 4 rules in order to stay safe. The EDP reported recent figures for the Broadland area, so please be aware that there are residents of Reedham that have been infected with the virus.

I would also like to mention that there is support for Broadland businesses negatively affected by the latest Covid-19 restrictions – those for November as well as December under the current tiering system. Details of the discretionary business grants can be found on the Council’s website under the ‘Business Support Grants’ web page.

The Council will also be considering a recommendation by the Greater Norwich Growth Board to publish the draft of the Greater Norwich Local Plan Strategy and Sites document. If approved for publication by all 4 local planning authorities, it will then be published in February 2021 to allow formal representations to be made on the Plan. The contents of the plan have already been consulted on three times and this next stage of the plan-making process allows for comments to be made on the legal compliance and soundness of the Local Plan before submitting it to the Planning Inspector for independent examination in public. The current timetable is for the publication draft version of the GNLP to be available for comment from 1 February – 15 March 2021 with details of how to comment, along with definitions of legal compliance and soundness being provided on the GNLP website at that time.

DCllr Lana Hempsall: the Broads Authority usually holds a regular Town and Parish Council liaison meeting but none were held last year.  Hopefully they will be back up and running again soon. 

Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Chris Bradbury gave the following report: There were no issues with the play equipment safety inspection for January. Playgrounds remaining open will be kept under review, particularly after tonight’s announcement from the Government. The tennis courts are currently open to family members only but this may also change. The welding on the Zip Line box section has been completed. 
The government guidelines restrictions in December meant the village hall once again had to shut its doors to all hall hire users, including fitness classes. Once again, the village hall entrance gate will be kept closed, as soon as the government regulations relaxes, the gate will be reopened.
Public

A member of the public repeated their request that the Council write to Badger homes asking for the removal of their signs advertising the Station Road development now that all the houses have been sold. It is on the Clerk’s to do list.
A member of the public reported that the dog bin post on New Road has snapped.  It is the responsibility of the Council to replace, Cllr Hale will arrange. 

Cllr Bagshaw reported that the lid on the dog bin at the Ferry has broken.  The Clerk will contact Broadland.

Several members of the public spoke about the tenancy and letting rules at the allotments.  The Clerk will arrange a Zoom meeting for allotment holders and the Council liaison members.

5-01) Planning Applications

a) 20202129 - proposed single storey rear extension at 15 Chapel Field, NR13 3TP. The Council had no objections.
b) The Council noted a change of house name: The Pink House, 36 Riverside NR13 3TF to Spindrift.
c) DCllr Nurden reported that the appeal against the rejection of a housing development at Thickthorn, Church Road, has been turned down.

6-01) Information and Update by the Tree Warden

The Tree Warden sent the following update: 
· I had a meeting with Chris Bradbury on the Searchlight Field to identify suitable site for our village elm

· We also discussed cutting back of the boundary hedge with Chris and neighbours

· I visited an old oak on Pottles Lane and, having found it to be quite badly rotten, I am getting a second opinion from BDC Tree Officer on safety

· The order of trees for the allotments went in and they are due for delivery fairly soon, but I don’t have a date yet

· The new elm is arriving towards the end of next week for a small socially distanced planting ceremony

Updates from the Tree Warden will be quarterly from now on, unless there is something urgent or interesting.

7-01) Update for the Allotments

A draft letter to allotment tenants detailing the change of rule 7 of the agreement and reminding tenants of the process of complaint as agreed at the Allotment Association AGM was discussed.  It was suggested a reminder that tenants with more than one plot may be asked to give them up if there is still a waiting list in October should be included.  Clerk will amend and re-circulate for comment. 
Keys for the noticeboard have been passed to Cllr Bagshaw.  Cllr Hale has spare copies also.
The Chairman and Clerk walked around the allotments this morning.  The Allotment Manager was on site and asked if the Council could pay for the next skip as there is still a lot of rubbish to be cleared from plots that have not been left in a useable condition.  The Allotment account has enough money to pay for the next skip.  New tenants are asked for a deposit but this does not cover the cost of clearing a non-tended plot.

8-01) To Receive an update from the PCC

Norfolk Warreners have visited the churchyard several times but the rabbit warrens are extensive and not easy to completely clear up.

2 services are being held each month, the next one on the 24th.  The church is open on Saturdays for private prayer, with measures in place to maintain social distancing.
9-01) To Discuss Updates on the Following

a) Speed Sensor

The sensor has not yet been moved so no update available.
b) Permissive Path

Cllr Bagshaw erected notices requesting people not to use the path because of the slippery conditions along the top path, but they were advisory only.

[Cllr Mutten was moved to the waiting room]

The Council discussed Cllr Mutten’s request that the Council agree to pay any pro rata increase in rent for the permissive path if, at a future date, it is found that the fence has been erected in the wrong place.  The Council could not agree to an unidentified cost.

[Cllr Mutten returned to the meeting]
The Council informed Cllr Mutten that if proof is given that the fence line has changed then the Council will discuss a pro rata reimbursement.  The Rural Land Registry undertakes comprehensive surveying of the marshes every 3 or so years.

10-01)  Correspondence Received

a. An email was received from Thorpe St Andrew Town Council proposing a Broads Authority Town/Parish Council meeting, suggesting a Network of Parish Council’s within the Broads area, not affiliated to the Broads Authority.  The Council were in favour of the idea and the Clerk will reply that she and Cllr Rednall would be interested.

b. Transport East are asking people to complete survey to help shape the future of transport in the East of England.
c. The Norfolk Police and Crime Commissioner budget consultation is open.
d. Kati Cowen sent thanks to the Council for the donation to the Outlook.
e. DCllr Nurden forwarded an open letter from Robert Jenerick, Minister for Housing, Communities and Local Government, thanking communities for helping out during Covid.

f. An email was received from a lady in Halvergate asking how and who organised Reedham’s American memorial plaque.  The Clerk will forward the details.
11-01) Meeting Dates for 2021
The following meeting dates were approved:

January - Monday 4th - online via Zoom

February - no meeting

March - Monday 1st - online via Zoom

April - Monday 12th 

May - Monday 10th  

Annual Parish Meeting - Tuesday May 11th (tbc)

June - Monday 7th  

July - Monday 5th 

August - no meeting

September - Monday 6th
October - Monday 4th
November - Monday 1st 

December - Monday 6th 
12-01) Financial Matters

i. The Council noted the monthly Income and Expenditure report, which had been circulated to councillors before the meeting (see below).
ii. The Council discussed whether to pay for the Village Hall insurance with the Community Association reimbursing in instalments.  Currently the CA has the funds so they will pay but keep the Council informed of their financial situation.  DCllr Nurden informed Mr Bradbury that Broadland provide grants for Covid financial assistance, and the CA may be able to apply to the Community at Heart Lottery.  DCllr Nurden will forward the information.
iii. Payments presented for approval:
Moulton Nurseries - plants for the Riverside planters


£       37.72
The Broads Society - annual subscription




£       16.00

C Dickson - salary December 2020





£     401.95
HMRC - PAYE December 2020





£         6.40
Norfolk Pension Fund - Clerk pension




£     123.16
Total   = 







            £     585.23
Allotment Account

Peter Cresswell - skip hire






£     236.40

Total









£     236.40

Cllr Bagshaw proposed the invoices be approved for payment, Cllr Rushbrook seconded and all agreed.  
13-01) Items for the Next Agenda
Riverside bin signs

Business Directory

The land at the War Memorials and fence

Public
Cllr Rushbrook again raised concerns about the hedges on Middle Hill.  Cllr Hale will visit the site. 

14-01) Time and Date of Next Meeting.

Monday 1st March 2021 at 7.30 pm, unless an additional meeting is called.  Depending on the Coronavirus restrictions in place at the time this meeting will either be held in the Village Hall, online via Zoom, or a mixture of the two.  The meeting closed at 21.20.
Signed………………………………........................                       Date……………………………….

	INCOME AND EXPENDITURE REPORT  BARCLAYS BANK

	AS AT 21.12.20

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	PRECEPT
	
	15,000.00
	
	GROUNDS MAINTENANCE
	3,490.00
	6,915.00

	GRANT
	
	
	
	STATY/POST/PHONE ETC
	29.94
	386.04

	TRAINING
	50.00
	50.00
	
	VILLAGE WORK & RSID
	
	2,793.34

	BANK INTEREST
	
	
	
	PROF/SUBS/TRAINING
	
	367.49

	NCC
	
	
	
	CLERKS SALARY/TAX/PENSION
	531.51
	4,571.02

	GLASS & MISC
	
	638.87
	
	AUDIT & INSURANCE
	
	594.30

	ADVERTISING
	
	
	
	RECYCLING
	
	1,727.72

	ALLOTMENT A/C
	
	
	
	SECTION 137
	100.00
	280.00

	PERMISSIVE PATH
	
	5,000.00
	
	ROOM HIRE/GRANTS/EXPS
	
	975.20

	GRASS CUTTING
	
	159.82
	
	MISCELLANEOUS
	
	

	TOTAL
	50.00
	20,848.69
	
	TOTAL
	4,151.45
	18,610.11

	NCF Community Grant
	
	1,000.00
	
	NCF Community Grant
	
	1,000.00

	HMRC VAT
	
	6,934.78
	
	VAT
	698.00
	6,058.45

	CIL Receipts
	
	
	
	CIL Expenditure
	
	15,362.05

	S106
	
	1,047.20
	
	S106
	
	1,047.20

	Earmarked Reserves
	
	
	
	Earmarked Reserves
	
	8,500.00

	TRANSFER
	10,000.00
	10,000.00
	
	TRANSFER
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.12.20
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.12.20
	

	BALANCE CD/FWD
	998.94 
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	10,826.25 
	

	INCOME
	50.00 
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	(4,151.45)
	
	
	
	10,826.25 
	

	
	(3,102.51)
	
	
	Less unpresented chqs
	
	

	
	
	
	
	335
	(49.00)
	

	TRANSFER
	10,000.00 
	
	
	349
	(40.00)
	

	S106
	0.00 
	
	
	357
	(120.00)
	

	Net VAT
	(698.00)
	
	
	358
	(4,188.00)
	

	CIL Expenditure
	0.00 
	
	
	360
	(6.60)
	

	Earmarked Reserves
	
	
	
	361
	(123.16)
	

	
	
	
	
	363
	(100.00)
	

	BALANCE
	6,199.49 
	
	
	BALANCE
	6,199.49 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	


	ALLOTMENT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 21.12.20

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	RENT
	12.50
	262.50
	
	MAINTENANCE/COSTS
	
	24.50

	DEPOSIT
	
	
	
	RENT/DEPOSIT
	
	265.00

	TOTAL
	12.50
	262.50
	
	TOTAL
	0.00
	289.50

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.12.20
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.12.20

	BLANCE CD/FWD
	1,370.39
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	1,407.39
	

	INCOME
	12.50
	
	
	add: unpresented deposit
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	0.00
	
	
	less: unpresented cheque
	-24.50
	

	BALANCE
	1,382.89
	
	
	
	1,382.89
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Total Cash Assets:
	£37,783.98
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	BDC PARISH DEPOSIT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 1.4.2020

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	TRANSFERS
	
	
	
	TRANSFERS
	10,000.00
	10,000.00

	INTEREST
	
	
	
	BANK CHARGES
	
	

	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00
	
	TOTAL
	10,000.00
	10,000.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.12.20
	
	 ACCOUNT
	AT 21.12.20

	BLANCE B/FWD
	40,201.60 
	
	
	BDC ACCOUNT
	30,201.60
	

	INCOME
	0.00 
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	(10,000.00)
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	30,201.60
	
	
	
	30,201.60
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